
Thursday, February 1, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, war is all about killing people and 
destruction, and it is the devil’s favorite tool for destroying 
man whom he hates.  It is the devil behind the one world people 
in their death culture that inspires constant wars for profit.  
This is blood money that these people strive for, and they care 
not how many people are killed.  If there is a message on this 
subject of war, it is one of ‘love’ and ‘peace’.  Just as you 
hear many false claims in advertising to sell products on TV and 
in printed materials, the one world people have sold the 
American people lies for their constant wars.  In the name of a 
false patriotism and a so-called ‘war on terror’, the people 
controlling your government have caused an unprovoked war in 
Iraq and are plotting a further war in Iran.  The only defense 
against these war-driven people is for the Congress to shut off 
the war funds, and stop the bleeding of your troops and your 
treasury.  Preaching love and peace is the Christian message for 
this time, no matter how much persecution you may receive from 
those who seek only hate and war.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, your Congress has not been standing 
up enough to defend your people from being spied on in all of 
your communications.  In the name of terrorism and drug 
smuggling, your government is still listening to everyone’s 
phone calls, faxes, and e-mails, and not just those going out of 
the country.  This intrusion on your privacy and your freedoms 
is another step closer to total control of the one world people.  
All the chips being forced on your licenses and passports are 
strictly about control of your location and buying and selling.  
This new world order is all around you, and those, who defy it, 
will be sent to concentration camps.  Pray for My protection 
from these evil ones, for this is one reason why you will need 
to go to My refuges.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your rights in your Bill of 
Rights are being usurped by the Executive Orders and new 
military edicts that have not been stopped by your Congress.  
Now all of your citizens are liable to the treatment of 
prisoners at Guantanamo Bay, Cuba.  If you are declared a threat 
to your government or the new world order, you can be placed in 
prison camps without a trial by jury.  The time of tribulation 
grows near as My faithful will only find protection from these 
evil ones at My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have not seen much of your 
troops guarding civilian sites, but where there are lapses of 
law and order as in the Katrina disaster and others, the Army 
will be taking over.  As another planned disaster is about to be 
carried out, there will be more incentives to prepare the people 



for another war against Iran.  Already your military is 
posturing for such an attack without any authorization from 
Congress again.  Continue to pray against more wars, or they 
could be the end of your country as the home of the free.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is just coming to light of how 
for many years your presidents have been given free reign to 
make trade agreements without needing them ratified by the 
Senate as in your Constitution.  It is the GATT Treaty and NAFTA 
Treaty that are leading to the formation of the North American 
Union that would take away your sovereignty as a free nation.  
This without any vote by your representatives shows you how much 
power has been taken away from the people.  Pray for your 
Congress to assert its proper authority, or you will become a 
slave of the new world order very soon.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some of your Defense Department’s 
plans are to enlarge your Armed Forces in order to not be so 
thin when more troops are needed elsewhere.  It is very 
difficult for your troops to be spread on several wars at once, 
and still be ready for another large war against Iran.  Your war 
planners are busy at work preparing for the next big conflict.  
Your people need to reign in these war-minded people before they 
start a world war that cannot be stopped.  Besides praying to 
stop these wars, your people need to speak out against any 
further wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people want to 
establish the Antichrist as ruler of the world, but the power of 
the United States military stands in their way.  This is why it 
is the plan of the one world people to destroy your military by 
involving it in so many conflicts that your military will break 
down.  In the same way they will have to destroy your economy by 
debt failure and the exporting of your jobs and technology. 
These evil ones are the real workers of treason against America.  
Pray much My faithful for your country’s days are numbered 
before the Antichrist’s takeover.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many great civilizations before you 
have destroyed themselves from within because of their lack of 
morals.  It is no different in America where your sins against 
My Commandments are so blatant that My righteous people are 
being criticized and even persecuted for speaking out against 
abortion or homosexual activity.  When your laws allow these 
sins to be legal, you are marching down the road to destruction, 
just as the Roman Empire fell from within.  Pray for poor souls 
to be converted, but there will be few faithful to Me left when 
I return to call everyone to judgment.”  
 
Friday, February 2, 2007: (Presentation of Jesus in the Temple) 



 Jesus said: “My people, My Presentation in the Temple was a 
dedication of My life to the service of My heavenly Father.  
This feast offers many beautiful moments and activities.  It was 
the time of My Jewish rite of circumcision, and the time when My 
parents gave Me My name, ‘Jesus’.  You also have read of how 
Simeon had his promise fulfilled of seeing the Lord before he 
would die.  He also foretold how My Blessed Mother would have a 
sword of sorrow pierce her heart.  My Blessed Mother and I are 
so closely joined that she also suffered with Me on the cross 
and during My scourging.  The prophetess, Anna, also made her 
proclamation of faith in My coming.  Both of these witnesses 
were acknowledging that truly I was the Messiah of God who would 
save My people.  Many of you also celebrate the blessing of 
candles on this feast day because it is symbolic that I have 
entered this life as the Light of the world to dispel the 
darkness of sin.  Rejoice in all of these events which led Me on 
to the cross and mankind’s salvation through the freely given 
gift of My life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people come to Florida for the 
warm weather and the amusement parks with rides.  It is a rare 
sight to see tornadoes stay on the ground for so long at this 
time of year.  Most tornadoes in Florida are spawned off from 
hurricanes in the fall months.  Just when these people were 
fortunate to avoid any hurricanes, then they get struck by an 
unusually strong super cell in the winter causing much damage.  
Remember My message earlier that America would suffer 
financially from the damage of many smaller natural disasters.  
This follows the many ice storms and snow storms that also cut 
power lines.  Power again was off for thousands in the path of 
the tornadoes.  Pray for all the victims and their families that 
suffered deaths and losses of their homes and workplaces.  As 
your scientists have confirmed the global warming going on, you 
are seeing unusual weather storms as a result.  Ask for My help 
in your needs, but man is bringing many of these disasters on 
himself because of his abuses of My balance of nature.” 
 
 
Saturday, February 3, 2007: (St. Blaise) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this old prop-
driven fighter plane because your wars are still the same over 
dictators and ethnic differences.  Threats of weapons of mass 
destruction were used for your war in Iraq, but they were 
removed and not readily found by the time your troops entered.  
Now you again have another head of state in Iran threatening to 
build nuclear weapons, despite UN sanctions.  Sending more 
troops to Iraq, threats to kill Iranian soldiers in Iraq, and 
sending two aircraft carriers to this region could be more than 



just posturing or threats against Iran.  This could again be a 
pretext for another unprovoked attack against Iran.  Your media 
constantly talked about invading Iraq to ready your people for 
such an event.  Now your media is again beating the war drums to 
attack Iran because of the threat of their using nuclear 
weapons.  This same tactic used against Iraq may have more 
opposition from the people and the Congress.  This is why you 
could see an added incentive for war if some border incidents 
with Iran occur, or terror attacks by Iranians occur against 
your ships, or in your country.  The one world people are always 
looking for excuses to draw America into more wars, and in some 
cases they have even created the problems for their war 
solutions.  Continue to pray to stop these wars and vote against 
these war funds.”  
 
Sunday, February 4, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard the saying: ‘The 
family that prays together, stays together.’  Having a common 
faith among spouses does help, along with prayer to minimize 
divorces.  When you have children to bring up in the faith, it 
is even more of a challenge to give good example and to 
discipline and direct your children to proper morals.  Each 
person has to make their own choice in faith, but a good example 
can help direct the souls of your children closer to Me.  Daily 
prayer can keep your faith strong, and even more so as a family 
if you can pray a few prayers together like the rosary.  Some 
may think prayer is old-fashioned, but it is also your way to 
say how much you love Me.  That love is eternal, and not just a 
whim or a fashion.  Letting your children see that you pray is 
another good example for their prayer life.  You have prayer of 
Adoration, penance for sin, prayers of blessings, and prayers of 
healing in addition to your prayers of petition.  All of My 
people are called to be My disciples, and you can start by 
trying to convert  your own family members.  Others I call to be 
ministers and prophets to reach out to evangelize all peoples of 
the world.  Follow My call with My grace to save your own soul, 
as well as the souls all around you.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, the insurgents in Iraq have changed 
their tactics to drive America out of this conflict.  They have 
changed from roadside bombs against America’s army vehicles to 
killing as many people as they can by driving truck bombs into 
crowds.  You can see how demonic this activity is where 
insurgents are killing their own people for headlines.  The evil 
is even further for those who are supplying all of the 
explosives.  This constant daily carnage will eventually drive 
the civilians out of Baghdad, and make it difficult to restore 
order, no matter how many American troops are sent in to this 



conflict.  America’s resolve is slipping when there is no 
seeming progress, but more indiscriminate killing.  Continue to 
pray for peace in this area where military victory does not seem 
to be working.”  
 
Monday, February 5, 2007 (St. Agatha) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing in this vision the 
beauty of God’s creation just as you are reading about it from 
Genesis.  Many of your scientists have difficulty with the 
creation texts of the Bible because many do not believe in 
miracles as this.  Their ideas of a big bang theory and 
evolution theories are only theories without any proven facts in 
reality.  Star systems are going through constant aging and 
rebirth.  No species have ever mutated to a higher number of 
chromosomes.  Changes do occur, but the same number of atoms and 
substances exist today as there were at creation.  Believe in 
this creation of things because man in all of his science cannot 
create a tree or make a human from just the elements.  It is 
unfortunate that man has abused nature by manipulating DNA, 
hybrids, and even cloning.  Man does not understand the big 
picture of the balance of nature and all of your hybrid plants 
and animals are attempts to improve on My perfection with your 
imperfections.  This is why your medicines have bad side 
effects, and your hybrids and DNA changes will result in misfits 
in nature.  Natural herbs and plants are better for your body 
than anything man can develop.  See that My plan for man is to 
know, love, and serve Me, and not to re-invent a perfect 
creation that is already perfect.”  
 Jesus said: “My people,  the martyrs, who are canonized by 
My Church, are honored for how much they loved Me, that they 
would even die than give up their faith.  This is the cruelty of 
evil men that would kill people because of their religious 
beliefs.  The faith of the people today is not being tested so 
severely in most parts of the world.  But it is still a fair 
question to ask My faithful if you would die as a martyr than 
renounce your belief in Me?  This calls for a strong conviction 
in your faith.  Even if you are not tested by martyrdom, you can 
still publicly give witness to your belief in Me by fighting 
abortion and homosexual laws.  Many evils are succeeding in your 
society because My faithful people are not struggling enough to 
change your abominable laws and court decisions.  Even if you 
must suffer persecution, and are not successful, you must 
continue your struggle to defend life and promote obedience of 
My Commandments.  I will reward all of My faithful witnesses, 
even as My martyrs are awarded sainthood in heaven.” 
 
Tuesday, February 6, 2007: (St. Paul Miki) 



 Jesus said: “My people,  many of your people in the North 
are being tested with a severe cold that you have not seen in 
several years.  Even the poor and homeless are being offered 
warm places to stay.  All of this cold weather is a word of 
caution for those starting refuges that they be prepared to 
handle the cold in seasonal changes.  This vision of an 
underground home could offer some sense of hiding and a 
protection from bad weather, but it also would be damp and in 
need of good ventilation for air to breathe.  Living underground 
could also be symbolic for all refuges where My faithful will be 
seeking protection from the evil ones trying to kill you.  Call 
on My help and that of My angels, and the evil ones will not 
even be able to detect your presence.  You should be comforted 
in that the tribulation will be shortened for the sake of My 
elect.  Then I will come to vanquish the beasts of Revelation, 
and renew the earth for My Era of Peace.  You have been reading 
of My creation, and I will have to restore My creation from all 
of man’s abuses.  You will rejoice in My Era of Peace as a 
reward for being faithful to Me against all the demons.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the two largest religions are 
Christians and Muslims, and they are destined to clash over 
gaining converts.  You have seen many instances of Muslims 
killing Christians.  Those, who follow My way of life, are all 
about peace and love.  Christians may fight in just wars of 
defense, but they should not kill over religious differences.  
Many extremist Muslims are purposely killing Christians because 
they think they have the right to kill all infidels.  Killing 
for its own sake is not about love, but only hate.  This is why 
it is hard for Westerners to understand how people could kill 
others in a suicide attack.  No matter what religion one 
follows, you can only come to heaven through love and not by 
killing.  Anger and earthly desires will only lead you down the 
broad road to hell.  I have given you My Commandments of love to 
lead a life of service to Me,  the One true God.  In your 
Warning experience everyone will see that they have to come 
through Me to be saved.  He, who does not gather with Me, 
scatters to his own demise.  Reach out to convert souls to 
follow Me, just as I asked My apostles to follow Me.  Those, who 
follow Me and obey My Commandments, will find their reward in 
heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, February 7, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in Genesis you have read how I 
created man in My Image as both a physical and spiritual being 
with a body and a soul.  I have also given each person unique 
talents and an identity different from everyone else.  Do not be 
critical of people who do not have your particular skills 



because they may be skilled in different ways that you are not.  
Also, each person should work to use their God-given talents so 
they do not bury them in not using them.  By everyone using 
their own skills, then all the needs of your society can be 
provided for.  These skills are My gifts to you, and each of you 
should give Me thanks and praise for what you have been given.  
Also, do not boast of your skills and accomplishments, but give 
Me the glory, for without Me, you would have nothing.  Use your 
gifts as well to help others in need, even when they cannot 
repay you.  I tell you that those acts of charity given to the 
needy are storing up treasures for you in heaven that are worth 
more than earthly wealth.  Continue to do everything for Me, and 
encourage others to consecrate everything to Me as well.”  
 
Wednesday, February 7, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the name of security you have 
seen many miles of fiber optic cable put in all over your 
country.  With such small strands of glass with light you can 
bring many phone and data lines all over.  Some cables are 
carrying information from many cameras located along your 
highways and at your intersections.  These can monitor your 
whereabouts by viewing your license plate and your facial image.  
Other two-way fiber optics enable your cable TV to monitor your 
voice in your house, as well as your phone lines for voices or 
data.  All of these spying electronic devices are another means 
for the one world people to control everyone through your buying 
and selling by chips and cell towers.  Chips in smart cards and 
cell phones can also be used to track your movements as well as 
profile your purchases.  Many of these profiles direct 
advertising to you by mail and e-mail.  Even as your electronic 
devices have been helpful in your life, they also can be used 
against you by the one world people who have evil purposes in 
trying to control you.  Be aware of all of this spying and be 
prepared to leave for My refuges when the evil ones will use 
this information against you in the persecution of the 
tribulation.  Trust in My protection and I will see to your 
needs.” 
 
Thursday, February 8, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s first reading you heard 
the words of Genesis speaking of how I created the first Eve 
from Adam’s rib.  The woman was created because it was not good 
for the man to be alone.  Eve was later seduced by Satan to eat 
the forbidden fruit of the Tree of Knowledge of Good and Evil.  
It was at this moment of man’s sin that I promised that I would 
bring a Redeemer into the world to save all of mankind.  It was 
also then that I was contemplating the creation of the New Eve 



in My Blessed Mother who would be perfect without sin, so she 
could bring Me into the world as an infant.  This vision of the 
beauty of My Blessed Mother shows you how much I love her, as 
our two hearts are always as one.  Even as I joined Adam and Eve 
as one flesh in the model of marriage, I am the New Adam and My 
Blessed Mother is the New Eve joined in a spiritual union.  Both 
of us are perfect and without sin, and we are models for all of 
mankind to follow and become saints.  My Blessed Mother is now 
Queen of heaven and the most honored human, even above all of My 
angels.  Rejoice in this new creation, even for the day when you 
will be resurrected in a glorified body and soul in heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, one of the ways, that dictators 
have flaunted their authority, is to place large pictures of 
themselves all over their country.  There are many countries in 
the world that are run by dictators or authoritarian forms of 
government.  Freedoms are gradually being stripped from many 
countries.  Globalized government of the one world people is 
gradually taking control of various parts of the world.  Your 
days of freedom even in America are numbered, as the rich behind 
the scenes are getting edicts passed that challenge your 
individual freedoms in the name of security.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in your elections it was clear by 
the vote against the party in office, that the people wanted a 
new direction for the war in Iraq.  They did not vote to 
increase troops in Iraq, but to decrease them.  Many of your 
voters are not voting against the troops, but the reasons that 
you are in Iraq itself are being questioned.  This was a pre-
empted war and there are many difficulties in separating the 
various religious sects vying for control.  Until there is a 
true plan to withdraw, the Iraqi army is not going to be 
effective.  Pray for a resolution of this conflict without any 
more killing.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the insurgents in Iraq are getting 
access to more accurate weapons in taking down aircraft along 
with powerful road bombs.  Many vehicles were being destroyed by 
road bombs, so your Army started using helicopters more to move 
people and supplies.  The insurgents have noticed this change in 
tactics, and are now working more on how to shoot them down as 
evidenced by  your latest losses.  This war is a stalemate at 
best and this nominal increase in troops will not be the answer.  
While America is tied down in this conflict, Russia and China 
are planning their own strategies when the US withdraws.  Pray 
for peace in this area where killing goes on daily.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, rising incense represents how your 
prayers are rising up to heaven.  When you adore Me in Adoration 
of My Blessed Sacrament, you are giving honor and glory to your 



Lord and Master.  You have many concerns about your jobs, the 
future for your children, and the degradation of your morals as 
a country.  When you refuse to let Me be a part of your life, it 
will be more difficult to live without My blessings.  America 
needs a spiritual renewal in changing your sinful lifestyles, or 
there will be some drastic repercussions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this deep cold spell has taken its 
toll on your schools, homes, and workplaces.  Heavy snows around 
the Great Lakes are causing many disruptions in your everyday 
activities.  Pray that your people will be able to keep warm 
until these storms run their course.  Help people in need where 
you can in your Christian charity.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this blue light is a sign of My 
Blessed Mother looking out for the protection of these children.  
There is much violence being carried out against children all 
over the world that are being abused for gain by the evil ones.  
Some are being sold in the market place.  Some are abused 
sexually and many unborn are being killed by your abortions.  My 
Blessed Mother  wants you to pray for a better life for the 
abused children and a stoppage of your abortions.  If you 
destroy these little ones of your own flesh and blood, what kind 
of future can you have in America.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the older years of large families 
are waning as fewer children are being born in your families of 
today.  The family is being strained by many immoral and 
financial problems which cause divorce and more living together 
without marriage.  When you disobey My Sixth Commandment with 
all of your sexual sins,  now you see why only a third of your 
households are married with a  man and wife present.  Look at My 
description of marriage of Adam and Eve in Genesis and you will 
see how I wanted My creation to live in happiness.” 
  
Friday, February 9, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s reading speaks of My 
healing of the deaf mute in Tyre by Sidon when I called out 
‘Ephpheta’ or ‘Be opened.’  His ears were opened and his tongue 
was loosed to be able to speak.  The vision is about My quote 
from Isaiah that I read in Nazareth.  (Luke 4:18-21) (Isaiah 
61:1) ‘The Spirit of the Lord is upon me because He has anointed 
me; to bring good news to the poor He has sent me, to proclaim 
to the captives release, and sight to the blind; to set at 
liberty the oppressed, to proclaim the acceptable year of the 
Lord, and the day of recompense.’  After reading from the 
scroll, I said to the people: ‘Today this Scripture has been 
fulfilled in your hearing.’  When I healed the deaf mute, he 
also was released from the oppression of his affliction.  I 
healed many  people both in body and soul because they had faith 



in My healing power.  But only a few were healed in My home town 
because of their lack of faith in Me.  They thought they knew Me 
and could not understand where or how I received such power.  I 
said again to them: (Luke 4:24) ‘Amen I say to you, no prophet 
is acceptable in his own country.’  
 
Saturday, February 10, 2007: (St. Scholastica) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you go to visit a sick person, 
it is uplifting to their spirits to bring them some flowers that 
will last for more than a few days.  It is difficult to be laid 
up in a hospital bed for very long, and any change in such a 
person’s surroundings would be a welcome sight.  Some send cards 
and prayers as well to help encourage a return to health for the 
sick person.  As you get older, you are fortunate to be in good 
health and mental health.  Even when your parents have trouble 
with their health, it is expected that the children and 
relatives should help out.  With the children it is a bit more 
of a parental obligation than just an act of charity.  There are 
many strained relationships in families, but when it comes to a 
death or a severe illness, all previous hard feelings should be 
released in the face of needy parents.  I call all of you to 
love one another, and help each other both physically and 
spiritually.” 
 
Sunday, February 11, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many poor people all over 
the world, and it would be impossible to help them all.  This is 
why I am showing you a collection basket and some shoes to go 
and help those in need.  Sending donations to organizations that 
help the poor is a first step and better than not helping 
anyone.  Physically helping a poor person by delivering them 
food, or helping them to get housing is going the extra mile to 
show your love for these people.  Helping your friends or 
relatives is more comfortable and a little expected, but they 
could pay you back.  Helping a poor person and knowing they 
could not pay you back, helps you gain even more treasure in 
heaven.  Your Lenten Season is coming, so you should be thinking 
more of how you could reach out and help the poor in their 
needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some spouses who abuse 
their wedding vows by traveling around with other people for 
relations.  When you marry in My Church, it means that you are 
going to be faithful to your spouse for as long as they are 
alive.  Do not defile the marriage bed with your infidelity.  
Such acts are sins of adultery against Me and your spouse.  You 
need to give your marriage a chance for success, instead of 
being oriented by just your earthly passions.  Many divorces 



come from sleeping with others as well as risking diseases with 
your spouse.  Pray that all couples will be faithful to each 
other, and honor their promises made on their wedding day.” 
 
Monday, February 12, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when Adam and Eve hid after their 
sin of eating the forbidden fruit, they were embarrassed and hid 
themselves from God.  That is the meaning of this cave because 
many sinners also want to hide their sins by telling lies or 
ignoring anyone’s comments.  Even Cain did not want to admit 
that he killed his brother, Abel, but he could not hide his sin 
from Me or his parents who would notice Abel  not present.  This 
first killing was the start of many killings that would happen 
in history in the many wars and even individual killings.  No 
matter what sins you commit, or how you hide from your own sins, 
you will never keep them from Me, even if you may be able to 
hide them from others.  You will answer for all of your sins at 
the judgment, even for those hidden from the public.  So admit 
to your sins and come to Me in Confession to cleanse them from 
your soul, and make a firm resolution to avoid these sins in the 
future.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the tensions between Iran and 
America are almost threatening a war agenda.  The President of 
Iran has threatened to attack any American base if you attack 
them, and he was upset at the evidence of his weapons finding 
their way into Iraq.  America is continuing a build up of more 
troops in Iraq as well as stationing two carrier groups in this 
area.  A wrong move on either side could precipitate another war 
of unknown dimensions.  Pray that all of this military power in 
close proximity does not trigger another war.  It is one thing 
to posture for political rhetoric, but it is another to extend 
the killing in Iraq over into Iran.  Man needs to stop killing 
one another because there are no winners in such wars.” 
 
Tuesday, February 13, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in My creation of man and the 
earth, everything was good of itself, but when man brought sin 
into the world, he became wicked.  It was because of the 
killings and perversions that I brought a flood against the 
world.  But I found favor with Noah and his family, and so I 
directed him to build an ark for his family of eight and all the 
places for the animals that I wanted to preserve.  After the 
flood I made a new earth again for man to make a new start.  
Even to this day there is still a lot of killing and wickedness 
present, but there is also a faithful remnant that gives Me 
honor and praise.  It is this faithful people that I must rely 
on to spread My Good News, and pass it on to the next 



generation.  In the Gospel I warned My apostles not to follow 
the ways of the Pharisees, but My apostles only focused on the 
bread with little understanding.  It was not until they received 
the Holy Spirit that they were inspired to teach and spread My 
Good News.  My faithful also have received the Holy Spirit at 
Confirmation, so now you can go forth and preach to the whole 
world just as My apostles did.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are witnessing another large 
storm spreading snow, ice, and rain over a good portion of your 
states.  Heavy snow storms and ice storms can be very damaging 
and can even bring power outages.  This is just one more small 
natural disaster that will continue to upset your lives, even 
with some financial losses.  Some people may be observing how 
serious your storms, tornadoes, and floods can be.  Pray that 
very few will die from these events and that your people will 
find help to get their lives back in order.  America has had 
relatively good weather until the last few years.  Hurricanes, 
and some major weather events have tested you recently.  
Continue to see that these major events are signs of the end 
times that are coming upon you.  Be prepared spiritually with 
frequent Confession before the coming evil in the tribulation.”  
 
Wednesday, February 14, 2007: (Sts. Cyril & Methodius, 
Valentine) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this cup filling up with wine 
represents America’s cup of wrath filling up with your sins.  
When this cup of yours fills with sin, then it is ripe to taste 
My justice.  Just as in Confession when you ask for My 
forgiveness, so as a nation you must ask Me to forgive your sins 
and change your lifestyles.  If your people do not repent and 
seek My abundant mercy, then you will taste of My wrath of 
justice.  There is some justice in the punishment of these 
natural disasters which are recently getting your attention.  
The heavy snow, ice, and rain are being felt by many people 
across the eastern part of your country.  You are continuing to 
see a lot of unusual storms with record snowfalls and very deep 
cold in the North.  These should be more signs to you of the end 
times upon you.” 
 
Thursday, February 15, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, man prides himself on making things 
cold or hot, and all of his many achievements in science.  As 
you read the accounts of creation in Genesis and even a 
recreation after the flood, you see many things that you make 
are a reformulation of existing elements.  You can make new 
chemicals, but most of them are not natural from creation.  It 
is the living things that man cannot make from elements, but man 



has abused even this in his cloning and DNA manipulations.  Many 
of your so-called new creations are polluting the earth and 
disturbing the balance of nature.  These things are not 
accomplishments, but abominations of their intended use.  Many 
of your scientists do not believe in My creation, yet all of 
your reasons for things are all theories with no proven facts to 
refute My creation.  Man was created to serve Me and not himself 
only.  If you refuse to serve Me, then those people will join 
Satan in hell because he refused to serve Me as well.  Follow Me 
in My Commandments as you serve Me, and you will have eternal 
happiness with Me in heaven.”   
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a castle represents 
the one world people in how they want everyone to be subservient 
to them as slaves so they can control all of the money of the 
world.  The high hill for the castle represents how they control 
all the heads of state of all nations through their debts and 
the holding of the purse.  Once you know the big picture led by 
Satan, then you will know why you have constant wars and how 
this group of the rich desires world control to make way for the 
Antichrist.  Pray for My help to endure these evil men until I 
return to cast them into hell for those who do not repent.  
These evil men have sold their souls to Satan in worship for 
their power and riches.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, the exporting of American jobs to 
other countries has been a free trade desire of the one world 
people.  As more middle class jobs are exported, it will leave 
only the poor and a few rich people.  Even as your companies in 
the stockholders and the upper echelons get richer, the workers 
see menial raises, layoffs, and lost benefits.  The laws and 
trade agreements that the one world people control are making 
them richer and creating a new class of working poor as their 
slaves.  Many of these injustices are being recorded for the 
judgment of these ruthless men.  Many of you will be persecuted 
for your faith and suffer the loss of your possessions at the 
hands of these tyrants.  Be patient until I come and you will 
have your reward for what you are suffering and keeping the 
faith.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in addition to your jobs being 
exported, now you are seeing much of your intellectual property 
either exported, stolen, or patents violated.  Many forgeries of 
movies, music, and computer products are being made in foreign 
countries without any repercussions in trade agreements.  Your 
people are not competing fairly when other countries abuse 
patent rights and exploit slave labor.  Some might consider 
boycotts of products from such unfair trading countries.  The 
more dependent America becomes on foreign oil and foreign 



manufactured goods, the more your trade imbalance will steal 
your money away.  Those leading your country down this path to 
bankruptcy, are leading you to your own destruction.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you truly have seen some serious 
damage from tornadoes in Louisiana and Florida.  Other states 
are suffering deaths and power outages from ice storms and 
massive snow storms.  Many of these weather events are setting 
cold records and snowfall records.  Each successive year has 
tested America dearly that even your insurers are not giving 
policies to some areas that have been severely damaged.  Let 
these records serve as more signs of the coming tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My faithful remnant in your prayer 
groups is becoming smaller as others fall away from their faith 
and are becoming more worldly.  Sexual sins and addictions are 
rampant throughout your society and this is a sign of more 
worship of earthly things than the worship of God, your Creator 
and true Master.  Many want to satisfy themselves more than 
serving Me.  Do not fear or despair, My faithful, for you will 
be persecuted for loving Me instead of loving the world.  Remain 
faithful to Me and you will find your salvation in Me and your 
reward in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you see large numbers of people 
attending sports events in massive stadiums, but not nearly the 
same numbers attending My Church services.  The Antichrist will 
use this stadium mentality to lure many souls to follow him in 
worship as a great leader for peace.  It is not by accident that 
many sports are demanding larger and larger stadiums because 
they will eventually  be used by the Antichrist to draw more 
souls to follow his evil powers of suggestion.  Do not let 
sports, addictions, or anything else control your mind, or you 
will be one more soul that could be misled by the Antichrist.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there has been some discussion 
about minimizing the burning of fossil fuels as coal, oil, and 
natural gas.  Some countries have been reluctant to cut back on 
this source of power that runs many of your factories and 
electric companies.  Your economy in America consumes a good 
portion of the earth’s available energy fuels for factories and 
running your vehicles.  Many adjustments need to be made in how 
you produce energy to help your environment.  These all cost 
money and will demand hard choices.  This earth does have some 
finite limits to keep you healthy, and it is time man started 
curbing his appetite for wealth and goods so you will have a 
world that you can pass on to your children.” 
 
Friday, February 16, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have just heard the reading 
from Genesis when the proud people of Babel built a tower into 



the sky.  At this I sent a confusion of different languages 
among these prideful people.  This vision of the Capitol 
Building in Washington, D.C. spinning around is another example 
of speaking with a forked tongue like the serpent.  They have 
one language to the public, but in secret their actions are 
completely the opposite against the people’s wishes.  This is 
because your representatives are threatened by the one world 
people for money, power, and even their lives at times.  The 
people were misled in going to war in both Afghanistan and Iraq 
by false reasons and made up intelligence.  This again was all 
arranged by the one world people to make money from the arms and 
the interest on the war debts.  These ruthless one world people 
care little about how many die because of their actions, since 
they desire money, power, and a chance to destroy America for 
their world takeover.  Your representatives speak different 
words for their own selfish reasons, and then they wonder why 
the voter does not trust their word.  Pray for the cessation of 
all the one world led wars because it is their way of destroying 
you.  Their language is only worldly, and not from My Spirit.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, much of your country away from the 
cities are wide open spaces with few people living there.  There 
are still plenty of places for refuges where you could be 
undetected even aside from My angel protection.  The biggest 
needs at My refuges will be water, food, and lodging.  It is not 
easy living in the wilderness where you have to provide for 
everything and be protected from the evil ones.  The best news 
is that your tribulation will be short in years to help My elect 
endure the evil of this time.  The Antichrist will control the 
world for a time, but he will never fully control My faithful 
who would rather die a martyr’s death than give up their faith.  
Stay close to Me in prayer and work on your purification as your 
earthly desires will be purged to prepare you to enter heaven.” 
 
Saturday, February 17, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people,  at times I send bad weather over 
areas of fighting in wars just to show you that I am still the 
Lord who controls things, even over your wars.  Now that a new 
party controls Congress by a small margin, you will be seeing 
worse gridlock over many issues, especially an unpopular war in 
Iraq and Afghanistan.  These wars were trumped up on false 
reasons right from the beginning, and it is even more 
questionable to pursue losing more troops and more billions of 
dollars where little progress is occurring.  The people have 
voiced their opinion against this war by voting out the 
Republicans, but now you will see if the one world people have 
more power to overrule the people and continue these wasteful 
wars full of corruption.  The only recourse will be to shut off 



the money as was done to stop the Viet Nam War.  If you stop the 
funding, then the one world people will have little interest in 
carrying out this war.  Pray for the cessation of this war, or 
these disasters will bring America to destruction and loss of 
your freedoms.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  when people are playing their 
musical instruments in unison, you have harmony and beautiful 
music.  This is the same perfect harmony of music that you will 
find in heaven.  I have asked you to pray for peace in the world 
because man is anything but in harmony among the peoples of the 
world.  It is Satan who brings confusion and anger between 
neighboring countries.  Even in this war in Iraq the people are 
suspicious of America’s intentions for oil, and drug profits in 
Afghanistan.  The longer America stays, the more you look like 
an occupying army than a liberator.  In the coming time you will 
see the real reasons come out as to why the one world people 
have America in this quagmire in Iraq.” 
 
Sunday, February 18, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of an elevator car 
falling into oblivion is a picture of where America is headed 
when the one world people take over your country.  You are being 
sold out by the central bankers and all the international 
companies who are controlling your government.  They are not 
just satisfied with buying out your representatives, but they 
want to control your buying and selling, and even how you think.  
You do not need smart cards with microchips, or chips implanted 
into your bodies for security.  These chips are all a matter of 
controlling your minds.  These chips in the body should be 
refused, even if you are threatened with death.  Chips in the 
body will control your mind with voices, and you will not only 
be slaves, but even act as robots for these evil ones.  Refuse 
their power over you, and when they make chips in the body 
mandatory, it will be the time to leave for My refuges.  Better 
to die or be at My refuges than to let these evil ones force you 
to worship the Antichrist.  Those, who are martyred, will become 
instant saints.  Those, who go to My refuges, will be rewarded 
in My Era of Peace.  When I come again, I will renew the earth 
and cast all of the evil ones into hell for not repenting of 
their sins.” 
 
Monday, February 19, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come to heaven to share in 
My great banquet, you will share in singing My praises 
constantly.  Every one of My faithful are driven by their love 
for Me, and their desire to please Me in serving Me.  I ask only 
that you repent of your sins and follow My Commandments.  You 



are about to start another Lenten Season of prayer and fasting.  
Lent is all about a spiritual renewal so you can be prepared to 
meet Me in your judgment.  It gives you time to meditate on your 
sinful actions and change your life in conformity to how I want 
you to live in imitation of My life on earth.  In today’s Gospel 
My apostles could not heal the boy of the deaf mute spirit that 
possessed him.  After I cast this spirit out of the boy, I told 
My apostles that this kind of spirit could only be cast out by 
prayer and fasting.  Faith in being healed is also required as 
the father of the boy said: ‘I do believe, help My unbelief.’” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these two opposite scenes show the 
differences in life’s attitudes.  In the one scene there was not 
enough money to have nice buildings, and the people did not 
appear to have anything to live for.  Without any incentive for 
their future, they did not take pride in keeping their area 
clean either.  In a richer country there is plenty of money for 
nice things and to help the poor as well with charity.  The 
American dream of having your own home can be a reality for 
anyone who works hard and gets educated.  Once you have some 
self-worth, you are proud to keep your own home clean and picked 
up.  Even in your spiritual life you see the haves with grace 
and the have-nots living in sin of vice and bad habits.  When 
you are strong in faith, you are committed to love of God and 
love of neighbor.  By keeping your focus on serving Me in 
everything, you are less tempted by despair and addictions to 
alcohol, drugs, computers, or anything else.  If you do not have 
faith in Me, you will not see the need for Sunday Mass or 
confessing your sins.  Without My grace and blessings, you will 
be drawn to worldly things and then to frustration in not having 
your soul satisfied in My peace.  There is truly more to life 
than just having fame, money, and worldly possessions.  Your 
soul is craving for love of its Creator, and until you find Me 
in your life, you will never be content.” 
 
Tuesday, February 20, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, as Lent approaches with all the 
prayer and fasting, some are focused on celebrating all of their 
choice foods.  Lent is not a gloomy and hard time for everyone, 
but it is a time of spiritual renewal so the soul can overrule 
the body’s inclination to earthly desires for pleasures and good 
foods.  Many times I have told you that you will have to cleanse 
yourself of all earthly desires in purgatory or on earth if you 
are to be purified to enter heaven.  People have a tendency to 
be spiritually lazy instead of having spiritual stamina for 
loving Me and their neighbor.  It is a struggle to lead a good 
faithful life of daily prayer because the body sees prayer time 
as too harsh and a waste of time to do pleasureful things.  You 



are forever on earth in a battle between the desires of the soul 
and Satan trying to tempt you with bodily desires.  You are not 
just in a battle with the body, but you are in a struggle to 
avoid sin, and focus more on serving Me instead of yourself.  
All of the prayer, fasting, and almsgiving of Lent are ways for 
you to restrain your bodily desires and give praise and glory to 
Me.  Just as it is painful to clean out the junk in your houses, 
it is even more painful to root out sinful habits and addictions 
in your life.  You know that avoiding sin and sins of omission 
are the right thing to do, but you need My grace to repent of 
your sins and reform your lives to My service.  Lent is a happy 
time for your soul because it can better breathe with more grace 
and attention to your spiritual destination in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this new train uses an antimagnetic 
mechanism which minimizes contact with the rails to reduce the 
drag of friction.  The propulsion system uses air that can be 
directed forwards or backwards for braking.  Man’s inventions 
enable his transportation, but you are still dependent on Me for 
everything.  The pride from accomplishments should not let you 
think that you know everything.  Man’s knowledge is imperfect at 
best, and you have only scratched the surface of all there is to 
know.  It is better to give Me credit and praise for all that 
you have done because it adds to My greater glory and not to any 
glory for yourself.  Continue to do everything for Me, and I 
will store that treasure for you in heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, February 21, 2007: (Ash Wednesday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, a new Lenten Season is upon you 
today, and many are there to receive their ashes and pray to 
improve their spiritual lives.  If you have not done so, now is 
a good time to plan what you intend to do and accomplish with 
this Lent.  Some may give up things as a penance, or you may 
wish to increase your prayer life in addition to your fasting.  
It would be well for your soul to make some little suffering to 
show Me your love, and desire to be a better Christian of love.  
Maybe make an extra effort to help someone, or visit a sick or 
lonely person.  Lent is a time to think of loving things to do, 
not only to please Me, but those that you come in contact with.  
You have but one life and one soul to give to Me, so remember by 
these ashes of today that you will return to dust when you die.  
This life is too short to waste time on just earthly 
entertainment.  You can offer everything up to Me in total 
consecration, and work every day to bring souls to Me in 
conversions.  Your prayers for others to convert are also 
welcome, as well as prayers for those in purgatory.  Live your 
Lent as if this were your last.” 
 



Wednesday, February 21, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, after the final judgment, My 
faithful will all be resurrected body and soul into heaven.  
Just as I resurrected, you also will have a glorified body and 
there will no longer be any reason to mark your grave because 
you will be alive and no longer dead.  This is why in the 
vision, the tombstone disappeared into the ground.  My death on 
the cross has given salvation to everyone who claims it and 
repents of  their sins.  My Resurrection is a promise of how My 
faithful will also be resurrected.  You will no longer be in the 
land of the dead, but you will be among those in the land of the 
living.  This gift of spiritual life will take away all sin and 
the effects of sin.  Once you are purified, you will be ready 
for your entry into heaven.  In heaven you will experience My 
love and eternal rest in My peace.” 
 For a 12 year old girl: Jesus said: “My little one, you 
need to make a fervent effort in prayer to correct this nervous 
habit of plucking your eyelashes and eyebrows.  Start with a 
crucifix in your room and the three medals in your room.  Start 
a daily prayer time for this intention.  When you have an urge 
to pick your eyelashes, say a small prayer to Me to help you.  
Wear a blessed sacramental (rosary, scapular, miraculous medal) 
to ward off any demonic attachment to this habit.  Even keeping 
a blessed rose petal could give your intention over to My 
intercessor in Marie Esperanza who also has Spanish origins.  
All of your relatives can pray for your healing as well.” 
 
Thursday, February 22, 2007: (Chair of St. Peter) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have made St. Peter and his 
successors My human authority on earth.  I have even instituted 
My priesthood so I could act through My priests in forgiving 
sins in Confession.  This large tree is an example of My overall 
authority over all of mankind.  It also represents My cross that 
I died on for the salvation of all of mankind’s sins.  This is 
the same cross that I ask all of My faithful to pick up and 
carry through life to suffer as I did.  The cross is a denial of 
self and worldly things that I may be first in your life to 
know, love, and serve.  In Lent you make extra sacrifices to 
train your soul to follow Me and control your body in its 
cravings.  By fasting and prayer you can draw yourself closer to 
Me, and fix your focus on Me as you struggle on your path to 
heaven.  The other image of this tree is that I am the Tree of 
Life where I am the Vine and you are the branches.  I am the 
source of grace which is the lifeblood for your soul.  You draw 
My grace from My sacraments, especially from My Real Presence 
when you receive Me in Holy Communion.  This is the Bread of 
Life that I feed you at every Mass in the Breaking of the Bread.  



Without Me you are nothing, but when you eat My Body and drink 
My Blood, you have eternal life in you.  Your soul is constantly 
seeking to be satisfied in My rest, and I am constantly seeking 
to be with you as well.  This is a bond of love that I have with 
every soul that I created, and it is your desire to love Me as 
well.  Do not let the devil or worldly things blind you from 
being with the One you love.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said:  “My people, when you are in the state of 
grace, your guardian angel can help you with their protection 
and prompting.  When you are in mortal sin, it is very difficult 
to sense their help as their voice is very distant from you.  In 
this sinful state you are more susceptible to continue 
committing the same mortals sins.  To renew your soul and free 
yourself of these bonds of sin, you must seek My forgiveness in 
Confession for Catholics.  The absolution through the priest 
will cleanse your sins and restore the grace in your soul so 
your angel can help you again.  Strive to keep in the state of 
grace so you can be strong against sin.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in previous civilizations man went 
to great lengths to try and preserve his body for the after 
life.  Many of these means were also connected with gods of the 
occult.  Man by himself cannot be resurrected or reincarnated.  
The devil tries to trick you into believing otherwise, but you 
have only one life and one soul on this earth.  Follow Me and My 
Good News and you will be resurrected after the final judgment.  
Do not follow other gods or be misled by Satan’s lies.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is of a spiritual body 
more than seeing a physical body.  Some have witnessed dark 
shadows of evil spirits where people are involved with drugs and 
the occult.  When you are in a state of grace, you are walking 
in the Light.  When you are in mortal sin, you are devoid of 
grace and you are walking in the darkness of the evil one.  Come 
to Me in forgiveness and you can be walking in the Light of 
grace again.  Do not seek the dark evil shadows, but seek the 
Light beacons of My saints and angels.  Even holy people give 
off a Light of holiness to follow.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you in previous 
messages that I will multiply the dwellings at My refuges so 
many will find a proper shelter to live in the tribulation.  The 
many dwellings in the vision shows that you will not be alone in 
your flight from the evil ones.  Have no fear at that time 
because My angels will shield  you from the eyes of the evil 
ones, and I will provide for your basic needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you will be seeing more destruction 
coming from natural disasters and man-made terrorism.  You want 
to be in comfortable housing without the thoughts of war and 



disasters, but you will be facing some harsh trials even before 
the Antichrist will declare himself.  Ask for My grace of 
protection from these scenes.  Many, who have placed scapulars 
and blessed medals around their homes, have been spared 
disasters, even in the path of storms and earthquakes.  Have 
faith and trust in My protection and you will be spared these 
disasters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen some deep struggles 
among My clergy with problems in pornography and homosexual 
activities.  Now it is becoming more exposed how some clergy are 
abusing the collections for their own use in large thefts.  This 
is even more unsettling to My faithful who are donating what 
they can to support My Church.  Pray for My priests and have 
more accounting for where your collections are going both at the 
parish level and the bishop’s level.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you try to take care of your bodies 
in eating properly and exercising to keep trim.  As you are now 
in Lent, it is also time to think of how you can keep your soul 
healthy in grace as well.  Keeping yourself away from occasions 
of sin is a start in removing temptation to sin.  Reading 
spiritual books can gain more for your soul than reading earthly 
magazines.  Reading the Liturgy of the Hours and more visits to 
My Blessed Sacrament could gain more graces for your soul in 
Lent.  When you focus more on loving Me and helping your 
neighbor, you will be building up your spiritual stamina.” 
 
Friday, February 23, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the young children 
processing to the golden gates and carrying a rose of life, 
represents how I want all of My children and adults to come to 
Me as innocent children of faith in order to enter heaven.  The 
roses,  that they are carrying, are a symbol of life 
representing all life, even the unborn.  My faithful have a 
responsibility to protect all life in all of its various stages, 
even until death.  Speak out to protect the unborn from abortion 
and to protect the older people from euthanasia.  You are 
blessing these rose petals with the blood and hair of Maria 
Esperanza.  Your prayers to Me and the intercession of Maria are 
to bring blessings of healing upon all of those who are given 
one of these rose petals.  By having faith in My healing power, 
you will continue to see healing through the roses touched to 
these objects.  Give praise and glory to Me for all healings.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, think of how many times that you 
receive Me in Holy Communion every year.  Those, who attend 
daily Mass, have their daily spiritual bread as well.  You take 
great care to feed the body, but you also need to  feed grace to 
your soul.  Those, who come to Mass more than just on Sunday, 



are coming more out of love for Me than just an obligation. Even 
during Lent you have an obligation to fast between meals and not 
eat meat on Fridays, but many fast between meals every day of 
Lent as a voluntary penance for the soul.  The more spiritual 
penances, that you do without obligation, the more graces that 
you will be given for your extra sacrifices.  Being a good 
Christian is all about going an extra mile to help your neighbor 
out of love.  Learn to follow Me more our of love by not wanting 
to offend Me in sin, rather than out of fear of punishment for 
disobeying My laws.” 
 
Saturday, February 24, 2007: (6th Anniversary of Gospa House) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are celebrating this 6th 
Anniversary of this MOM ministry at this Gospa House.  This 
vision of the nun and the priests means that you are to pray for 
the priests of this ministry and thank them for bringing Me to 
you in Holy Communion and Confession.  It is difficult for your 
clergy at times to stand up to criticism and persecution in 
supporting traditional Catholicism in this mission.  As you see 
the demons trying to attack them, you need to pray for their 
protection and invoke My angel protection for them in their 
ministries.  You also need to pray and thank the core workers 
and benefactors who have made this MOM ministry possible with 
all of its conferences and speakers.  Their intentions are to 
bring Me and My Blessed Mother in our two hearts to all of those 
who are willing to attend these services and spread My Good News 
of love and My salvation of all souls.  Remember the goal of 
this ministry which is all about bringing souls to Me in 
conversion and healing.  Rejoice in the good works of this 
ministry and pray for it to continue to be a refuge of graces 
and protection.” 
  Jesus said: “My people, this vision of Me separating the 
sheep from the goats is all about the coming judgment.  My sheep 
hear My voice and follow Me because of their faith and trust in 
My Word.  The goats are more independent and want to choose 
their own ways instead of My ways.  This same blind trust is how 
children trust their parents in everything.  Everyone is 
dependent on Me for even your very existence.  Even the 
accomplishments of man are dependent on the materials of My 
creation and the talents that he was gifted by Me.  The sooner 
man realizes that he is dependent on Me, the sooner he can get 
in step with My plan for his life.  You have only two choices in 
life.  You can accept My plan and serve Me out of love, and you 
will have eternal life in heaven.  Or you can reject My plan, 
but you will reap the consequences of eternity in hell.  Choose 
life while you can still change the direction of your life.” 
 



Sunday, February 25, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are close to another 
anniversary of this Luminous Cross and you are beginning another 
Lenten Season.  As you fast and pray during Lent, you are 
suffering just a little with My suffering.  But a time is coming 
when your suffering will be much more severe during the time of 
the tribulation.  When you see My Warning followed by a world 
famine, a division in My Church, and mandatory chips in the 
body, you will call on Me, and I will have your guardian angels 
lead you to refuges as this place.  At My Blessed Mother’s 
places of apparition, places of holy ground, and caves, you will 
find refuges of My protection.  At that time you will see a 
luminous cross high in the sky that will look similar to the 
cross that you are looking at today.  Have no fear of this time 
of evil because My angels will protect you from the evil ones.  
My love and My mercy will be upon all of My faithful as you will 
have food, water, and shelter provided for you.  You will lose 
your possessions, but this purification will be a salvation for 
your souls.  Rejoice as you look upon My luminous cross and you 
will be healed of all of your sicknesses and pains.” 
 
Tuesday, February 27, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this little rainbow around a 
mailbox in the vision represents when you mail a letter of 
healing or a personal note to comfort someone. At times you make 
many phone calls to convey your feelings to someone that you 
have not talked with for a long time.  Other times you send get 
well cards or birthday cards to friends and relatives with a 
little note.  This personal touch is well appreciated and even 
for condolence cards for someone who has passed away.  When 
people are hurting from an illness, an accident, or suffering a 
loss of a spouse, it is very consoling to receive support from 
your friends and relatives.  It is during the moments of need 
that it is your Christian obligation to send some words in a 
note or even better to personally visit the sick person or the 
bereaved.  All of your efforts to reach out to people will store 
graces for your actions in heaven.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, you have seen tornadoes or storms 
destroy homes, and these homes needed major repair.  It takes 
one kind of determination to repair a physically broken home, 
but it takes even more effort to repair broken relationships or 
friendships.  When married couples or romantic relationships 
become broken, it is very difficult to repair or have counseling 
that could smooth over any difficulties.  It takes a desire by 
both people to want to preserve a marriage or a relationship.  
Even prayer for both parties can help melt any hard feelings.  
Wounding a relationship can make it hard to restore trust and 



confidence in loving partners again.  In friendships that are 
not romantically involved, it may be easier to restore.  There 
is still a filial relationship of love as a Christian, but there 
is less personal involvement.  A true friend is one who will 
continue to help you in difficult situations as a sickness or an 
accident.  Sometimes friends may feel slighted by another’s 
words, but one person may not even know what offended them.  So 
give people the benefit of the doubt, and be forgiving enough to 
take someone back into your good graces.  I love everyone 
unconditionally, but people put too many conditions on their 
love.  You can at least love everyone as a friend even though it 
may not be in a romantic way.  Love is a delicate balance of 
trust and faith in one another, and it takes work on everyone’s 
part to make a relationship keep going for a long time.  There 
is also a love relationship with Me as your Lord and Master.  I 
am always willing to take back any sinner who wishes to repent 
and be absolved of their sins.  Sins break our relationship, but 
forgiveness can repair it.  There is never a sin that I cannot 
forgive except the sin against the Holy Spirit which is an 
unforgiving heart.  So come to Me whenever you can and I will 
restore grace to your soul and love in your heart for Me.”   
 
Wednesday, February 28, 2007: (Funeral Mass for Fran Pierce) 
 Jesus said: “My people, Fran was a loving and concerned man 
for his family and for those whom he met.  His life was filled 
with colorful activities, even as he was a part of the Cursillo 
Movement.  His love for Me and his neighbor, as well as his 
wife, Mary, was a good example for all of his large family.  His 
love for Me could also be seen in all of his family members.  
His eyes are truly seeing My glory now even with his favorite 
Scripture passage.  He has suffered much on earth, but now he 
has found peace, rest, and love with Me.  He will be watching 
over and praying for all of his family and friends.  Rejoice in 
this beautiful life that he has shared with all of you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, every day you see the filth of 
sinful actions going on by the people around you and on TV.  The 
movies, adult bookshops, and houses of prostitution have dragged 
neighborhoods down to spiritual garbage dumps.  Just as you see 
the filth and stench of garbage being dumped in the vision, so 
the stench of sin disgusts you as well.  The gold ladder going 
to heaven is your only way out of the darkness and stench of sin 
on this earth.  I call all of My faithful to avoid the ways of 
the world, and only follow My ways which will lead you to 
perfection and sainthood.  By seeking the forgiveness of your 
sins in Confession, you can cleanse the stench and filth of your 
sins from your souls, and you will be walking in the Light 
instead of the darkness.  Every day that you improve your 



spiritual life, you will climb one step closer to heaven.  
Continue your improvement and do not let yourself fall back into 
your old sinful ways.”  
 
                                                                           


